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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 31 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Awhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 6 September 2016 commencing at 12:36pm

1  Welcome, attendees, apologies

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. In particular she greeted Natalie Stewart who will be taking over from Steve Bellamy as one of the two BLENNZ appointees following his retirement at the end of the Annual General Meeting today. Maria reviewed evacuation procedures and began the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Stephen Bellamy from 12:51
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Rev. Dr Julia Budd
	The Seven
	2018

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary/Treasurer
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Kāpō Māori
	2019

	Vacancy
	Parents of Vision Impaired
	2018

	Paula Waby
	Blind Citizens NZ
	2018

	Observers
	
	

	Dave Allen
	Blind-Sight Limited, Dunedin
	

	Natalie Stewart
	BLENNZ
	

	Apologies
	
	

	Chantelle Griffiths
	Blind Foundation
	2018

	Lisette Wesseling
	Blind Foundation
	2019


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 30 held on 14 June 2016.

It was resolved:

That subject to an amendment, the Minutes of Meeting 30 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 14 June 2016 be confirmed.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 31-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence 

The Secretary went through the items of correspondence received or sent since the circulation of the Agenda on 26 August 2016. The full Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to these Minutes.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards correspondence endorsed. (Res. 31-2).

4  Finance 

Bank transactions

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions which are exempt GST.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	14/06/2016
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$9,767.37

	30/06/2016
	From A I Comms, Mary Schnackenberg accreditation annual fee 2015-2016
	+$57.50

	04/07/2016
	To Maria Stevens, attendance at Australian Braille Authority Annual Meeting and Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB meeting, Melbourne, May 2016
	$621.00

	08/07/2016
	To Paula Waby, taxis for 14 June meeting
	$170.50

	08/07/2016
	To Massey University, Julia Budd 14 June meeting Palmerston North-Auckland-return air fares and Auckland rental car
	$294.11

	08/07/2016
	To A I Comms, admin May-June
	$1,196.00

	29/07/2016
	To Paula Waby, 6 September Dunedin-Auckland-return air fares
	$266.00

	05/08/2016
	To A I Comms, admin July
	$218.50

	07/08/2016
	From A I Comms, Mary Schnackenberg accreditation annual fee 2016-2017
	+$57.50

	19/08/2016
	From the Blind Foundation, annual grant
	+$9,545.00

	06/09/2016
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$16,661.26


Commentary – Mary Schnackenberg

There are three income entries in this period. Two are for the accreditation annual renewal fee. From this year onwards we will be invoicing this fee at the beginning of the year. We have received our grant from the Blind Foundation.

Preparing the annual accounts this year has been more time-consuming. Our reviewer requested an additional piece of information. Each time we make a payment we now include the email trail to show which two signatories authorised the payment. This verifies that payments made to any one of the signatories have been authorised by the other two signatories.

I am learning about the new reporting standards for Charities Services. New Zealand law is now asking for more detail about how we spend our money and more personal information about each trustee. Although I have not been able to complete this work prior to the AGM, I am confident we will be able to have the new performance report with the financial statements and the annual return reviewed and filed with Charities Services by the due date of 31 December.

Following discussion we agreed that with the resignation of Steve Bellamy, Natalie Stewart will become the new signatory with Mary and Jenny. This will be formalised at the AGM today.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Marion Satherley. (Res. 31-3).

5  Trustee appointments and governance training

The resigning trustees by rotation in 2016 are Steve Bellamy appointed by BLENNZ, Maria Stevens appointed by Kāpō Māori and Lisette Wesseling appointed by the Blind Foundation. Steve Bellamy did not seek reappointment to the Trust. BLENNZ has advised he has been succeeded by Natalie Stewart. Maria Stevens has been reappointed by Kapo Maori. Lisette Wesseling has been reappointed by the Blind Foundation. The terms for all three expire at the end of the 2019 Annual General Meeting.

Solicitor Vincent Naidu has been hired as the provider of governance training from 10:00am to 12:00pm on Tuesday 1 November at BLENNZ. Vincent was the solicitor who drew up the BANZAT trust deed in 2010. His fee is $400.00 + GST. The training will run prior to lunch and our routine meeting.

The Minutes from 14 June meeting record that the intention is to find external funding for the costs of the facilitator and any overnight accommodation and meals for one trustee if necessary.

BLENNZ has made a grant to BANZAT of $160.00 to cover the costs for their four staff who are trustees. It was agreed to write to Blind Citizens NZ, the Blind Foundation, and Kāpō Māori to seek contributions to cover costs for their trustees.

As this lunch is a cost relating to a BANZAT meeting, it was agreed that BANZAT would cover the cost of lunch for all the trustees and that Vincent Naidu be invited to lunch as a guest of BANZAT. Steve undertook to liaise with BLENNZ re the numbers for lunch and the cost to BANZAT.

It was resolved:

That the Secretary write to Blind Citizens NZ, the Blind Foundation, and Kāpō Māori to seek contributions, advising them that BLENNZ has already contributed; and

that BANZAT covers the cost of lunch for trustees and Vincent Naidu on 1 November.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Julia Budd. (Res. 31-4).

6  Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB

In her role as New Zealand examiner for the Certificate, Maria advised that ten print users had registered to sit the exam this year.

Maria advised that she has not contacted any more certificate holders to see if they want to become accredited braille producers.

7  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

BANZAT wrote to Blind Citizens NZ about a braille document that had been produced by a transcriber who is not an accredited braille producer. Blind Citizens NZ has replied with a full apology.

Maria handed out print and braille copies of “Braille Producer Accreditation Information”. This pamphlet, drafted by Wendy Richards and other BANZAT trustees, was laid out by graphic designer Dylan Kuhtze. Dylan, who now works in Melbourne, designed the BANZAT logo.

It was agreed to place copies of the pamphlet in Blind Foundation offices and at BLENNZ visual resource centres. It was further agreed to prepare a letter, to be signed by the BANZAT Chair, to be sent with the accreditation pamphlet to known purchasers of braille. Ideally the letter would be followed up by visits from BANZAT trustees to the known purchasers before the end of this year.

The next step would be for BANZAT to run a training course for holders of the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille to become accredited producers. Mary wrote to Te Pou, a possible source of funding. She reported her conversation with Synthia Dash. Trustees agreed to approach the Blind Foundation for their support with an application to fund a course, ideally to be held by June 2017. The current round of applications for grants from Te Pou closes on 30 September. Maria and Mary undertook to follow this up.

It was resolved:

That the BANZAT Chair and BANZAT Secretary approach the Blind Foundation for support with a funding application to Te Pou to run a training course for braille producers to become accredited.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Marion Satherley. (Res. 31-5).

8  BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee

Maria reported that as agreed at BANZAT's June meeting, she had written to Kāpō Māori Aotearoa/New Zealand to seek their opinion about the draft wording of BANZAT Policy 8 about the representation of Te Reo Māori in braille. BANZAT has received a letter from Chrissie Cowan conveying the agreement of the Board of Kāpō Māori Aotearoa/New Zealand to the draft wording of BANZAT Policy 8. Maria advised that after adding the BANZAT logo, she would give Policy 8 to the Secretary to place on the BANZAT website.

9  International Council on English Braille and Australian Braille Authority

Maria updated BANZAT on the activities of ICEB committees. The next Executive Committee teleconference would be held on 7 September New Zealand time.

10  Signage guidelines.

Mary advised that Lisette has undertaken excellent research to check the New Zealand Signage Guidelines against international standards. Some small additions were suggested to the Blind Foundation, but no changes were recommended by BANZAT to cell size, dot spacing or dot height. The new version of the guidelines are in the hands of the Blind Foundation communications team.

11  Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list

Paula has been posting to the BANZAT Facebook page and also to the BANZAT Twitter account. She will approach Chantelle for support.

Mary advised that in February 2015 she obtained at no cost the domain banzat.nz in addition to our current website domain of banzat.org.nz. Free access to the domain name of banzat.nz ends at 30 September 2016. She recommended that BANZAT continue with its current website name and also pay for banzat.nz to guard against anyone else obtaining it. This would add $27.95 per annum to expenditure.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT keep both banzat.org.nz and banzat.nz, retain the current website domain name of banzat.org.nz, and pay the additional cost of $27.95 per annum plus GST.

Moved: Paula Waby. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 31-6).

12  BLENNZ Braille Competition for Learners

Steve advised that this term has been extremely busy and preparations and involvement in the Education Review Office visit will make next term also very busy. He recommended that Jenny and Natalie pick this up in 2017. Maria offered to support them with the work.

One suggestion was that a song writing competition might be held. This follows the successful poetry writing competition run in 2013. The writer of the lyrics might set the words to music. Alternatively one of the older musician/composers might take this on. It was agreed to pick this up in February 2017.

13  Strategic framework for the provision of braille services

At last year's National Conference, Blind Citizens NZ resolved to call for the writing of a strategic framework for braille services. Three meetings have been held on 1 July, 10 August and 2 September. A fourth is planned for 2 November when the goal is to have a draft framework for discussion. Blind Citizens NZ, BLENNZ, the Blind Foundation and BANZAT are represented. A number of strands are being considered with a focus on literacy through braille for all who need reading and writing in braille.

14  Canute reseller in New Zealand

The Canute is a multi line electronic braille display manufactured by Bristol Braille in the UK. Maria and Mary saw the Canute and met their representative, Ed Rogers, at the ICEB General Assembly in May 2016. BANZAT has received from Ed Rogers an invitation to become a Canute reseller in New Zealand.

Following discussion, trustees agreed to write to Mr Rogers explaining the purpose of BANZAT. In addition we would advise that the information about the Canute is now available to all BANZAT members. Our letter would give contact details for the adaptive technology companies working in New Zealand.

15  Arrangements for the 2016 AGM

BANZAT sent out 56 invitations on 25 July. We've had 30 yes replies and 13 apologies.

Trustees then discussed how the Annual Report should be presented. It was divided among trustees for presentation.

16  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy had provided a written report. He noted that BLENNZ is replacing its braille embossers.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley spoke to her written report.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards spoke to her written report. She has been advised she has been accepted into the Ph.D. programme at the University of Auckland to extend her studies in the teaching of braille music with a scholarship.

•  Blind Citizens NZ: Paula Waby provided a verbal report. She noted the election of Martine Abel-Williamson as Treasurer of the World Blind Union for the 2016-2020 quadrennium. The National Conference is taking place from 7 to 9 October.

•  Blind Foundation: Chantelle Griffiths, Lisette Wesseling. Maria gave a verbal report. The NZQA exams have begun to arrive and also books for next year. Chantelle attended Storylines on Sunday to braille alphabets and talk with children. Maria attended the August Storylines.

•  Kāpō Māori: Maria Stevens. As mentioned above, Maria has been reappointed as their trustee and they have agreed to Policy 8 about brailling Te Reo Māori.

•  Massey University Postgraduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching Blind and Low Vision: Julia Budd spoke to her written report. Massey is running several short courses for BLENNZ and Blind Foundation staff. They are undertaking some research to find out how many children in years 5 and 6 should be fitted with corrective lenses. Initial results suggest the percentage could be as high as 20% of children.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.: No report available.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 31-7).

17  Schedule of meetings and closure

The meeting dates and venues are listed in Attachment B to these Minutes. Subject to checking with BANZAT reviewer of accounts, Alison Tunley, as to whether the 2017 Annual General Meeting should be moved to later in September, it was agreed to hold four meetings next year on 14 March, 13 June, 5 September and 7 November.

The meeting closed at 2:48pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 33 on 1 November 2016.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 31, 6 September 2016

To BANZAT group with the Confirmed Minutes of the BANZAT 15 March 2016 meeting and the Unconfirmed Minutes for the 14 June meeting.

From and to Dave Allen, Blind-Sight Limited Dunedin, seeking permission to observe the routine meeting and the Annual General Meeting of BANZAT on 6 September.

From Chantelle Griffiths with apology for 6 September meetings as she is training with her new guide dog.

Income and expenditure:

To Greg Hurn with the invoice for the grant from the Blind Foundation, deposited on 19 August;

From Charities Services with Charities Update Newsletters for June, and August;

From Charities Services with Charities Amendment Bill;

From Charities Services with a Webinar: New Financial Reporting for Accountants of Small Charities;

From New Zealand Trustees Association with NZTA Estate & Trust Bulletin 130 June 2016, and Bulletin 131 August 2016;

From Suzanne Kendrick offering seminars on the Google not for profit advertising grants;

From Te Pou advising their online grants portal is live;

See Item 4 above.

Trustee appointments and governance training:

From and to Karen Stobbs advising that Natalie Stewart, Senior Teacher, Auckland North Visual Resource Centre will be succeeding retiring trustee Stephen Bellamy as the BLENNZ appointee to BANZAT;

From Adele Geneva Vukula advising that Maria Stevens has been reappointed as Kāpō Māori Aotearoa representative on BANZAT;

From and to Vincent Naidu re governance training for two hours on 1 November with a fee of $400, which has been accepted;

From and to Stephen Bellamy confirming $160 from BLENNZ to defray the costs of governance training for four BLENNZ trustees on BANZAT;

See Item 5 above.

Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille

From Maria Stevens with invitation and application form to sit the Certificate examination with the closing date of 5 September;

See Item 6 above.

Accreditation:

To and from Rose Wilkinson with letter from BANZAT to Blind Citizens NZ re braille and accreditation standards;

To Philip Turner with Letter from BANZAT to Blind Foundation re braille and accreditation standards;

Correspondence within the BANZAT group re the accreditation pamphlet;

To Synthia Dash enquiring if BANZAT might be eligible for funding from Te Pou to run a course for holders of the Trans-Tasman Certificate to become accredited transcribers;

See Item 7 above.

Code Maintenance Committee:

From Chrissie Cowan conveying the agreement of the Board of Kāpō Māori Aotearoa/New Zealand to the wording of BANZAT Policy 8 about the representation of Te Reo Māori in braille;

See Item 8 above

ICEB, ABA and the Round Table:

From Maria Stevens forwarding the report by Phyllis Landon of the Code Maintenance Committee meeting held during the ICEB General Assembly;

From Maria Stevens forwarding the To Do list from the ICEB Executive Committee meeting on 27 May;

From Maria Stevens reporting progress on setting up a listserv for the Technical Guidelines group of ICEB;

From Maria Stevens to Frances Mary D'Andrea with the names of New Zealand members and observers for ICEB lists;

From Leona Holloway advising ABA Facebook updates for June, July and August;

From the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities with the date and venue of the 2017 Conference in May in Perth;

From Maria Stevens advising the launch of the accessible version of UEB Online by Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind;

See Item 9 above.

Signage Guidelines:

From Lisette Wesseling comparing New Zealand Signage Guidelines with the International Standards Organisation guidelines;

See Item 10 above.

Various emails from and to Rose Wilkinson re the strategic framework for the provision of braille services: see Item 13 above.

From and to Ed Rogers at Bristol Braille inviting us to be a Canute reseller in New Zealand: see Item 14 above.

From Karen Clark publicising the 2017 SPEVI Conference.

From Nicole Donaldson advising that the date for early-bird registrations for the 2017 SPEVI Conference has been extended to Tuesday 4 October;

From Collette Wright advising that the film Notes on Blindness about John Hull is being shown in this year's International Film Festival around the country.

From and to Oliver Bruce at Uber New Zealand discussing the BANZAT submission on the taxi industry.

To and from Leona Holloway and Lawrence Wong at Auckland Transport re possible 3d model of Manukau interchange opening later in 2017;

From American Printing House for the Blind announcing Graphiti graphics display in development at American Printing House for the Blind.

From and to Sophia M asking what is the cheapest braille embosser available in New Zealand or from abroad, referred to BLENNZ as she says she is a home school teacher and will need suitable braille translation software as well as a braille embosser.

From and to Morag Tapp about her mother, the late braille transcriber Mrs Dorothy Silvester, who is in our Hall of Honour.

From and to Aimee re enquiry from Alice, Aimee and Lillian, students at Takapuna Normal Intermediate School, with some questions about braille books.

From Volunteering New Zealand with Survey Invitation: State of the NZ Volunteering Sector - 2016.

Attachment B: Dates

This refers to Item 17 above.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Saturday 31 December, annual return due to Charities Services.

Wednesday 4 January 2017, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Sunday 8 January to Thursday 12 January, Biennial Conference of South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment (SPEVI), Brisbane.

Friday 3 March, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 34 to be held on 14 March.

Tuesday 7 March, observers who wish to attend Meeting 34 are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 14 March 2017, 10:30am, BANZAT Meeting 34, Awhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell (please note earlier start time).

Friday 31 March, advise BANZAT appointing bodies the names of trustees whose terms are concluding this year.

Monday 3 April 2017, issue the call for applications for accreditation by BANZAT as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

Friday, 7 April 2017, registrations close for the 2017 Conference of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities, Perth, Western Australia.

Saturday, 6 May 2017 to Tuesday, 9 May 2017, Annual Meeting of the Australian Braille Authority followed by Conference of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities, Mercure Perth, 10 Irwin Street, Perth.

Wednesday 31 May, advertise for expressions of interest for three vacancies on BANZAT decided on by appointees by The Seven trustees of the BANZAT founding bodies.

Friday 2 June, send out Agenda for BANZAT Meeting 35 to be held on 13 June

Tuesday 6 June, observers who wish to attend Meeting 35 on 14 June are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 13 June, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 35, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Friday 30 June, expressions of interest are due for three vacancies on BANZAT decided on by appointees by The Seven trustees of the BANZAT founding bodies.

Friday 30 June, applications close for accreditation by BANZAT as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

Friday 7 July, send out invitations to the BANZAT 2017 AGM to be held on 5 September.

Friday 14 July, raise invoice from BANZAT to Blind Foundation for grant 2017-2018.

Friday 14 July, prepare BANZAT annual accounts for review by Alison Tunley.

Friday 14 July, raise BANZAT accreditation annual renewal invoices.

Monday 7 August, New Zealand Examiner to issue invitations to sit the 2017 Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille.

Friday 25 August, send out Agendas for BANZAT Meetings 36 and 37 to be held on 5 September.

Tuesday 29 August, observers who wish to attend either Meeting 36 or Meeting 37 the AGM on 5 September are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Monday 4 September, applications close to sit the 2017 Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille.

Tuesday 5 September, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 36, followed at 3:00pm by Seventh Annual General Meeting 37, Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Friday 20 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 38 to be held on 7 November 2017.

Tuesday 24 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 38 on 7 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 7 November 2017, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 38, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Historic dates

1989, The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994, The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America. In 2016 BANZAT did not seek ongoing associate membership for financial reasons.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.

30 June 2015, the first round of applications closed for accreditation as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

8 September 2015, Meeting 27, BANZAT Fifth Annual General Meeting, with announcement of the accreditation framework for braille producers working in New Zealand.

6 September 2016, Meeting 32, BANZAT Sixth Annual General Meeting, with launch of pamphlet “Braille Producer Accreditation Information”.


